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Brisbane Central Business District Bicycle User Group 
CBD BUG 

GPO Box 2104, Brisbane 4001 
brisbanecbdbug@gmail.com 
www.facebook.com/cbdbug/ 
https://twitter.com/cbdbug 

 
 
Mr Adam Flaskas 
Director 
Howard Smith Wharves 
5 Boundary St 
BRISBANE CITY  QLD 4000 
 
Via email to: contact@hswco.com 
 
 
Dear Mr Flaskas 
 
I refer to your letter dated 12 September 2019 responding to the negative issues the Brisbane 
CBD BUG has sought to have addressed in relation to the shared path through the Howard Smith 
Wharves (HSW) precinct. 
 
As background for you the Brisbane Central Business District Bicycle User Group (CBD BUG) is a 
grass roots volunteer organisation of more than 800 members, representing the interests of the very 
large number of people riding bicycles to, from and within the Brisbane city centre. We are highly 
active in seeking policy decisions at all levels of government supporting people who want to cycle, 
and in particular relating to improved infrastructure, end-of-trip facilities, integration of cycling needs 
with other transport modes and a regulatory environment friendly towards people riding bikes.  
 
CBD BUG members meet monthly to exchange information and ideas, discuss issues of relevance 
and determine the direction of policies to benefit CBD cyclists. 
 
The CBD BUG always encourages people riding bicycles to travel in a responsible manner to 
maintain the safety of all path users and that of the other people who may also be in the vicinity e.g. 
service personnel. However, the CBD BUG has observed that due to the path poor design provided 
“personnel space” is becoming increasingly difficult to achieve between user groups. 
 
We note the statement in your correspondence that “since opening in late 2018, the river’s edge at 
Howard Smith Wharves has become publicly accessible for the very first time". However, this 
overlooks the fact that the community has enjoyed access to the river all the way from the central 
business district to New Farm since the RiverWalk floating walkway was completed in 2003. 
 
This connection through the HSW precinct will for the foreseeable future continue to play a critical 
role as an off-road commuter and recreational path for cyclists and pedestrians travelling between 
the CBD and Brisbane’s inner north eastern suburbs.  
 
We are certainly thankful for the recent modifications to this path by the HSW group, as the new 
bitumen surface has been a very much needed improvement from the loose surface initially 
installed.  
 
However, the speed platforms also now in place appear to be a yet another approach that does not 
align with the recommended treatment for managing the speeds of cyclists according to the 
Department of Transport and Main Roads Technical Note 130 Speed management on shared paths 
(November 2014) (Source: https://www.tmr.qld.gov.au/-/media/busind/techstdpubs/Technical-
notes/Traffic-engineering/TN130.pdf?la=en). 
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Furthermore, as far as we are aware these speed platforms do not align with the recommendations 
for provision of accessible footpaths (Source: https://www.humanrights.gov.au/our-work/disability-
rights/frequently-asked-questions-access-premises#footpath). 
 
Our members have also now raised concerns about the bollards recently installed in the vicinity of 
the elevator connecting the HSW precinct with Bowen terrace. Our assessment is that the 
positioning of these bollards is another non-standard approach intended to slow down people riding 
bicycles, as motor vehicles are already prevented from reaching this location by another physical 
barrier. Our assessment is also that the low height of these bollards has created another crash 
hazard for bicycle riders, as they can be easy obscured by people waiting for the lift and thus further 
expose HSW to the potential of a compensation claim. (Source: https://www.tmr.qld.gov.au/-
/media/busind/techstdpubs/Traffic-management/Traffic-and-Road-Use-Management-manual-
TRUM/Volume-1/Volume1Part6.pdf?la=en 4.1 Crash risks with physical barriers) 
 
We also note your statement that HSW “has worked with industry leading experts to deliver the 
shared pathway, which complies with all relevant standards”. Sadly though, in our view the HSW 
path does no comply with AustRoads “Guide to Road Design part 6A: Pedestrian & Cyclist Path” 
(2009). While not a mandatory standard it is certainly a “relevant” document when providing a 
shared path (Figure 1). 
 
The ongoing installation of non-complaint, sub-standard and even dangerous infrastructure raises 
serious questions about the quality of the advice HSW has been receiving. 
 
We acknowledge that HSW did meet with the CBD BUG in mid-2015 with the CBD BUG providing 
feedback directly to HSW (Figures 2, 3 and 4). It was clearly conveyed in this correspondence that 
the following four key elements needed to be addressed when constructing the path: 
1. Segregation of pedestrians and cyclists  
2. Designed to cater also for bicycle commuters 
3. Direct / straight path alignment, and  
4. Clear lines of sight. 
 
Considering the path constructed you can appreciate our perspective that HSW’s consultation / 
engagement with community members and grassroots advocacy groups has not been meaningful. 
The lack of a safe path though this precinct for all users is frustrating and disappointing for us.  
 
We suggest that for HSW to avoid further, unnecessary expense on unsafe path changes, the 
negative media attention these changes attract and the resulting HSW brand damage, it is in your 
interests to deliver a safe path. 
 
The CBD BUG has a record stretching back almost 15 years of providing constructive input for the 
planning of urban infrastructure projects impacting upon bicycle riders. We would welcome a face to 
face meeting to discuss how this path can be rectified to achieve compliance with Queensland and 
Australian minimums. 
 
Yours sincerely 

 

 
Paul French 
Co-convenor 
Brisbane CBD BUG 
16 September 2019 
 
Cc:   Cr Vicki Howard  Central Ward 

Grace Grace MP  McConnel 
Hon. Coralee O’Rourke Minister for Disability Services & Seniors 
Space4Cycling Brisbane 
Bicycle Queensland  
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Figure 1 – Guideline for shared or segregated paths 
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Figure 2 
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Figure 3 
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Figure 4 

 
 


